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Te Ropu Wahine Katorika o Aotearoa. 
Wellington Archdiocesan Council

Mercy Conference Centre, Thorndon, Wellington, 30th March 2019
PRESENT

Council: Christine Paterson (President), Karen Saunders (Secretary), Diane Glynan (Treasurer/Min Secretary), Kath Cain (Social Concerns), Susan Lloyd (Mission Secretary), Christina Dwyer (WUCWO), Regional Representatives: Sam Walker (Wellington), Fay Doyle (Kapiti), Kath Emmerson (Hutt Valley). 
Associate Members: Anne Conroy, Ione Haines.

Heretaunga: Geraldine Sims, Leola Kelly, Caryl Robinson, Trish Leahy, Chris Wasson, Marilyn Keating, Margaret Carson.
Levin Branch: Marie Scott, Carolyn Johns. 
Lower Hutt:  Margaret McIver, Molly Hoffman, Annette O’Sullivan, Doreen Hobbs, Perry Carlyle
Onslow: Margaret Morris, Jennifer Munro, Beverley Telfar, Janice Brown, Margaret Dunne, Margie Crook, Kathi George.
Otari Branch: Ethne Wyndham-Smith. 

Paraparaumu: Kay Blackburn, Theresa Hynes.

Upper Hutt: Anne McGrath, Val Hanning, Christine MaCartney
Late payments received: Jennifer Munro, Christine MaCartney

APOLOGIES
Colleen Campbell, Anne Williams (Associate);
Therese Anstiss, Sr Margaret Pugh (Heretaunga); 

Mary McKeefry  (Levin);
Rita Barker, Kathleen Sheehan, Patsy Sziranyi, Sr Pauline Leonard, Noeline Timothy, Diane Lally (Lower Hutt); 
Ita Delahunty (Onslow); 
Vonnie Nunns, Delia McCaffrey, Maria Anderson, Anne Lumb, Anne McIntyre (Otari);
Colleen King, Moreen Isaac, Rosalie Gasson, Jo Lawlor, Marguerite Osborn, Cathy Champion (Paraparaumu); 
Val Kelly, Rosaleen Carson, Brenda Neville, Ellen McCairn, Noelene Casey (Upper Hutt); 
Welcome and written apologies accepted and Sam Walker appointed Time Keeper. 

Short Reflectiion was read by Christine Paterson in memory of those executed in the Christchurch Mosque Massacre Friday 15 March. 

Official Opening and Blessing: 

Cardinal John Dew’s address. Excerpts below and full speech is attached.  
He started his talk with excerpts from Papal letter to the People of God Vatican City, 20 August 2018 which is appended to these Minutes. 
 “If one member suffers, all suffer together with it” (1 Cor 12:26). These words of Saint Paul forcefully echo in my heart as I acknowledge once more the suffering endured by many minors due to sexual abuse, the abuse of power and the abuse of conscience perpetrated by a significant number of clerics and consecrated persons. Crimes that inflict deep wounds of pain and powerlessness, primarily among the victims, but also in their family members and in the larger community of believers and nonbelievers alike. Looking back to the past, no effort to beg pardon and to seek to repair the harm done will ever be sufficient. Looking ahead to the future, no effort must be spared to create a culture able to prevent such situations from happening, but also to prevent the possibility of their being covered up and perpetuated. The pain of the victims and their families is also our pain, and so it is urgent that we once more reaffirm our commitment to ensure the protection of minors and of vulnerable adults.”
He was telling us in this letter that we all have to face the issue of sexual abuse in the Church. Our first reaction may be, as it was mine for a while “Well I didn’t cause this why should I have to face it?” I soon came to know that as a leader in the Church I had to face it. At the recent meeting in Rome one of the women who spoke addressed this issue and said; “Pope Francis did not cause this issue either, but he has had the courage to face it head on, we all have to do this.” I am pleased that you have asked me to talk about this today, it needs to be spoken about and it needs to be spoken about by everyone, because if we don’t the clerical attitude in the Church will continue and abusers will need be challenged to face up to the evil that this is. I was asked to say something about “clericalism.”
Clericalism is difficult to define, yet we must define it, if we are to overcome it in the Church today. 

Clericalism has been defined as “Cronyism”….where the cronies in power stay together and protect one another, it is found in the cloistered political environments of all hierarchal religions. I suppose you could refer to it as a kind of “old boys club” where they all look after one another, never challenge the system, and protect the “Good name” of the person in authority even if you know he is corrupt in his business dealings, or has been untruthful, or has been engaged in affairs with other men’s wives, or even worse has abused young people, male or female. 

He then moved on to the meeting in Rome at the end of February to address the issue of sexual abuse in the Church and which Pope Francis called on “The Protection of Minors in the Church.” 

140 Bishops’ Conference Presidents from around the World, also leaders of women and men’s congregations. It was also a very wise move for him to have included three women presenting major papers. It was the first time I had ever seen women sitting at the same desk as the Pope at the front of the Synod Hall. One of the bishops who was in the same language group as I was remarked that he believed that this meeting was a turning point for women in the Church. The Holy Father was himself full of praise for them and thanked them sincerely for what they are giving to the Church.  Sr Veronica Openibo was one of the three UISG Board Members who participated at the Vatican Meeting on Protection of Minors in the Church. UISG (International Union of Superiors General) is a worldwide, canonically approved organization of Superiors General of Institutes of Catholic Women Religious
When making up a penitential rite at beginning of the Mass for 24th February, it was the same morning the former Papal Nuncio had written a letter to the world denouncing him. 
The Cardinal has put together all the papers delivered and various comments and reflections from the February Vatican visit, and have shared them with the New Zealand Bishops and with those who are helping him prepare for the Royal Commission. Very few current cases here in NZ – publicity heightens the issue and so people finally make a complaint.
He concluded with the following:
“On the Sunday after the Mass I had the rest of that day and all-day Monday before I had a flight back to New Zealand. It had all been a lot to take in, so on the Monday I went out to one of my favourite places in Rome, The Basilica of St Paul’s Outside the Walls, I spent a long time pondering and praying and thinking about it all and the responsibility that it is for us as the current New Zealand Bishops. On the Tuesday morning just before I left Rome, I heard the news that Cardinal George Pell was about to be sentenced for historical sexual abuse complaints. This stunned me even more. Within 24 hours of being back in New Zealand I celebrated Mass for the Sisters of Mercy who had a major gathering of their Sisters here in Wellington. At that Mass they sang a hymn entitled “There is a time for everything.” In that hymn there was a line that I have repeated over and over and even written about it is my last two newsletters. That line is “There is never a time for hope to die.”

While we have some major challenges these days we remember “There is never a time for hope to die.””
Some major points of interest and websites following the Cardinal’s address are below:

La Croix International –“Stop calling me ‘Father’!” by Jean Pierre Roche and is appended to the Minutes.
“The practice of calling priests 'Father' can be unhealthy when it is the expression of an emotional dependence based on a false idea of obedience”

Jean-Pierre Roche is a priest and popular author from the Diocese of Créteil, just south of Paris.
http://www.internationalunionsuperiorsgeneral.org/uisg-press-conference-protection-minors-church/
The National Office for Professional Standards is an agency of the Mixed Commission, which is a partnership between the New Zealand Bishops Conference (NZCBC) and the Congregation Leaders Conference of Aotearoa New Zealand (CLANZ). 
It is the role of the office to set the strategic direction of the Catholic Church’s safeguarding policy for children and vulnerable adults. We are responsible for monitoring and auditing the compliance of dioceses and religious orders with these safeguarding principles and procedures.

The office is also responsible for responding to complaints of abuse in the Church and overseeing the investigation of complaints of sexual abuse against clergy and members of religious orders; developing a range of support materials and resources to assist Church entities to develop and maintain safe environments.

Cardinal John Dew has appointed Brendy Weir as the Safeguarding Adviser for the Archdiocese. Brendy has many years’ experience as a child protection social worker and senior advisor for child protection in the government sector, and more recently has been working for Catholic Social Services as a social worker. She will be leading the Safeguarding and Child Protection workshops. 

He encourages Branches to invite Brendy to their Parishes. 
Questions from the floor:
· Revealed a lot of sadness but also the medium to discuss this topic openly with Cardinal John was met with gratitiude and almost thanksgiving from the conference attendees. 
· If we are not people of hope – look for ways we can help each other, it is a part of the Church, not the whole of the Church. 
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
Minutes 20 March 2018 AGM Levin approved with changes and appended.   

Kath Emmerson (Heretaunga) Anne Conroy (Associate)
No matters arising. 
ROLL CALL OF BRANCHES
Associate members 2;  Heretaunga  8; Lower Hutt  7; Levin 2; Onslow 9; Otari 3; Paraparaumu 3; Upper Hutt 4.
ARCHDIOCESAN PRESIDENT’S REPORT    
Christine read her report and spoke to it and is attached.  
The Council members sang the song (Llourdes Tune) written for National Conference report July 2018.                  
Moved that the President’s report be accepted.                                  Christine Paterson/Upper Hutt
ELECTION OF OFFICERS
Kay Blackburn took the chair.
Appointment of Christine Paterson as President – Received with acclamation.

Secretary and Treasurer/Minute Secretary, Karen Saunders and Diane Glynan confirmed. 
FINANCIAL REPORT   (Attached)                                     
We now have electronic banking for business. This means that any bank statement is available at any time.  Also electronic payments can be made by Council – safeguards in place mean that only the signatories to the account are able to do this and a payment set up by the Treasurer must be counter-authorised by one of the other signatories.
Moved that the Treasurer’s report be accepted.  
          D.Glynan/Onslow
SPECIAL OFFICERS’ REPORTS (Attached)
Mission Report: Read by Susan Lloyd. Susan would like to see the National Board opening up the Mission Educatiion Fund to allocated NZ communities. 
Social Concerns: Kathleen Cain spoke to her report. “Really the Social Concers emails that I send you could all be filed under one or other of the Beatitudes. This brings home to me that our commitment as CWL to social concerns is just our way of saying “Who is hurting and how can I understanded them, love them and support them?””
WUCWO: Christina Dwyer spoke to her report, highlighting that WUCWO women are called to Holines to sanctify the world for a holistic development.
NCW:  Ethne Wyndham-Smith read her report. Her main point being how important it is that there is a Catholic representative on the NCW Committee. Christine thanked Ethne for her service as CWL representative to the National Council of Women.
Associates Report: Karen Saunders spoke briefly, welcoming the two delegates, Anne Conroy and Ione Haines and acknowledging the recent passing of Maureen Nolan, Associate member and former Cathedral Parishioner.  
Presentation to Fay Doyle, retiring from ‘active duty’ particularly Regional Representative for Kapiti Region. Fay is an Archdiocesan Life Member, former NCW representative and President and has been involved since CWL first started in Wellington. Still does fairly major fundraising and CWL activities in her Paraparaumu Parish.
Presentation to Kathi George, Past President Archdiocesan Council, for a significant birthday celebration.

Presentation to Sr Frances Feehan rsm, Principal of St Theresa’s School in Savaii, Western Samoa.    

Christine presented a cheque $375.50 from the National Project Fund allocated by National Board to help with building the larger pre-school. 

REGIONAL REPRESENTATIVES REPORTS (Attached)
Hutt Valley, Kapiti and Wellington regions briefly shared highlights.
Paraparaumu  

During the year, two members arrange the liturgy for 4 Anointing Masses.  Other CWL members, help with the hospitality, serving afternoon tea and welcoming parishioners. The Paraparaumu Branch has been doing this for about 20 years.
Levin

Our highlight last year was the wonderful amount of money we received from the Opportunity shop to give away. We were getting $800 to $900 every two months. We have just received a cheque for $1000 for the last two months. Most of this will go to pay school fees at our Mission Station.
Upper Hutt

Celebrating Christmas Thanksgiving Mass with fellow branches Lower Hutt and Heretaunga; and then a very colourful and entertaining rendition of ‘It’s in the Bag” involving audience participation. 

Lower Hutt

Our extended focus has been not only to encourage and include members of our own church with a “softly, softly approach”, but to also develop links with our local ecumenical community. Combined ecumenical meeting, 37 women were present of whom 14 were from other Churches. Then two days later on 27 September 9 of us went to St Paul’s Anglican Church at Waiwhetu for their AAW celebration of 75 years of women’s ministry in their parish. When we took part in the 1 March 2019 World Day of Prayer service at the Waiwhetu Uniting Church we felt among friends and then combined Ash Wednesday Service at St James Anglican Church this year, 

Heretaunga

We were very pleased with the amount we raised for Missions last year, $6195. This was raised with knitting Slippers, Hats, Scarves and Mittens for our local Schools, Booties for the Voice for Life appeal, Toiletries for recently released Women prisoners, donations to our Mission Station in Fiji.

Otari
We are building relationships with our two local Catholic primary schools and have been particuarly involved with St Teresa’s, answering an SOS when they needed help with 2018 School Fair and ran the Plant and Garden stall raising $400 towards the overall $20,00 for playground upgrades and also members have been invited in twice to teach the Rosary and just recently to talk about Easter.

Onslow

We had a fabulous June ‘18 Social Meeting with our new St Benedicts school Principal coming to talk with us.  He spoke about his journey, how he came to be principal at St Benedict’s and his plans for the future of the school;  It was a fabulous evening with a real character.  
ZERO WASTE PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION Led by Christine Paterson
Discussion on the ways we could change our habits to consider Care for Creation; we discussed electric cars, degradable bags now readily available in supermarkets, water bottles made by a NZ enterprise using “plant-based plastic”, www.forthebettergood.com  Reknitting wool to make colourful rugs, and TV slippers shared by members.
SUSAN DICKSON, NATIONAL PRESIDENT  Report attached. 
Presentation – Women Welcoming Change with the additional ‘gratitude and joy’.

“The best way to treat obstacles is to use them as stepping stones. Laugh at them, tread on them, and let them lead you to something better” Enid Blyton. 

Change is inevitable, it is necessary and it will lead to progress. It may push us out of our comfort zones – but we need to keep ourselves open and actively looking for ways to engage. Do we make having an open mind to change in our lives. For the League 21st Century is a time of challenging changes. Again membership with not many new young members coming through. Every time we lose a branch the whole organisation suffers. 
· How can we stay relevant? 

· How do we convince other Catholic women that this is a great organisation to belong to? 
· What is stopping other women from joining us?
· What do we want to look like?  This is a shared responsibility and has to be happening at branch level as well as Diocesan and Board level. 
· Go back to our founder Margaret Fletcher – educate our members about our founder.

Develop resources to promote ourselves – reinvent image of Margaret Fletcher. 

· Put together a resource kete for our branches.
Reminders of things branches used to do that might work today. 
· Modern looking and attractive promotional materials:
· New logo idea

· Postcards – left in church foyers etc.
Susan completed her talk with a personal involvement of a fundraising run in Cambodia, she and her husband will be doing later in the year, fundraising for Hagar International - an international organisation dedicated to the recovery of women and children who have endured extreme abuses. The organisation is working to see communities free and healed from the trauma of human slavery, trafficking and abuse.
Moved that Susan’s report be accepted. 
Ethne Wyndham-Smith (Otari) and Fay Doyle (Paraparaumu)
SOAPBOX
· Proposal to change the CWL badge suggested by Rotorua. This needs to be discussed in Branches.
· Why is the ‘At Home Appeal’ not always focussing on supporting women – shouldn’t we be supporting women’s charities as our main aim? General discussion followed. 
LITURGY FOR DECEASED MEMBERS 
Special remembrance for those who have died between April 2018 – March 2019.  All CWL members included in our prayers.  Kath Emmerson and Susan Lloyd presented the Liturgy. Regional Representatives and Branch delegates read out deceased members from their Parishes. 
SPEAKERS – Sacred Heart College, Lower Hutt.
Grace Mann (Head Girl) and Lesina-Leigh Porter-Samuels (Deputy Head Girl)

The two students from Sacred Heart College delighted the conference with their shared speech of working together to present their current covenant with their Year 13 peers, in writing the words and actions of a Haka to be taught to the College and destined to become part of the College tradition for the future. These young women impressed us all with their pride in their faith and in their College, their confidence in speaking to us and their topic – change! 

GENERAL BUSINESS
· Geraldine Sims CWL representative on Vincentian Home Board, presented her report which is attached. Geraldine is also retiring from this position in September and is looking to appoint a successor at the Trust’s AGM in September. She has found it to be a very rewarding commitment. This has been referred to the next meeting of the Archdiocesan Council. 
· Susan Lloyd bought to our attention the conference donation for Gumboot Friday 5th April – highlighting the Mental Health. Money raised will go towards counselling services aimed at reducing suicides. Amount raised $257.20.
· Donation to Kilbirnie Mosque re March 15th attack in Christchurch. Some branches to discuss amongst themselves as some have already visited the local Mosque in their area. However Archdiocesan Council will discuss a donation to the Kilbirnie Mosque at their next meeting. 

· An acknowledgement of the tinned food/pantry items (valued $255) collected at the request of the Homeless Women’s Trust. Diane Glynan to deliver to the Trust within the week following Conference.  
· Raffle amount raised = $295

Dedication of Council Members. The Archdiocesan Council members renewed their commitment.
Host 2020 – Hutt Region/Kath Emmerson, Monday 16th March 2020

Cathedral Chapel Mass 5.30pm. 
